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0911 Call to Order 
 
National President Hedrick called the Fall Board of Directors’ Meeting to order. 
 
0912 Roll Call 
 
National Secretary Black took the roll call.  All members of the APFA Board of Directors were 
present, with the exception of the LAX Base President.  The Vice-President of LAX will be 
representing this base. 
 
0913 National President’s Opening Remarks 
 
National President Hedrick spoke to the obvious changes to the lives of all.  All persons 
attending this meeting are required to wear a mask throughout the meeting, which is the same as 
a working Flight Attendant.  Temperature checks are required prior to entering the room.  We 
have all committed to the safety of all around us, just as our fellow Flight Attendants do every 
day.  In addition to being first responders, Flight Attendants are now essential workers moving 
medical personnel across the Country and throughout the world as well as reuniting families with 
their loved ones.  We have worked to keep our airline operating and ensured that our customers 
are as safe as is possible.  Because of our steadfast commitment, we came to work even before 
we were protected from this virus.  No masks, no personal protective equipment, and no cleaning 
standards to make sure we were safe when we came to work.  Yet, we showed up to keep this 
airline flying.  The health and safety of our Flight Attendants have been our top priority from day 
one.  Making sure our Flight Attendants have the protection necessary to survive this pandemic 
continues to be our main focus.  It didn’t happen overnight, and it wasn’t easy, but finally, the 
mask requirement for crews and passengers began on May 8th.  Fogging our aircraft and higher 
cleaning standards also followed in May.  We saw a significant drop in infection rates once the 
mask requirement was applied.  Unfortunately, it was too late for three of our Flight Attendants.  
We will not forget PHL based Flight Attendant Paul Friskhorn, MIA based Flight Attendant 
Glenn Reuben, and STL Flight Attendant Ray Haughton.   
 
On the Government Affairs front, on day one, we signed a letter with TWU 556 and AFA 
pressuring Secretary Mnuchin to negotiate the Cares Act to save jobs.  This is the first of a series 
of joint letters with our Union brothers and sisters to protect our jobs, our health, and our 
Contract.  We were all part of the passage of the Cares Act, which extended the paychecks and 
health care for six months.  We’d all hoped that six months would be enough relief to get our 
airline back on its feet.  The virus is still a serious concern.  The return of international flight 
schedules continues to be consistently delayed.  We are currently operating an airline that is 
approximately 40% of the size in 2019.  Another stimulus bill is desperately needed to bring 
back our 8,000 furloughed Flight Attendants to active status.  We have joined Flight Attendants 
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from airlines across the Country, at numerous rallies, letting our Congressional Representatives 
know the importance of passing a clean extension of the Payroll Support Program.  There have 
been rallies held in Washington, D.C., Charlotte, Dallas, Philadelphia, Miami, Los Angeles, 
Chicago, and Oakland.  We have sent over 100,000 emails and thousands of phone calls to 
Congress.  We have also seen many of our furloughed Flight Attendants on the news nightly, 
letting America know why it is so important that the airline industry is stabilized and the 
catastrophic effect to our Country’s economy if it is not.  On July 3rd, APFA signed a letter with 
TWU 556 representing Southwest Airlines and AFA CWA and sent it to our respective airlines 
that we would not agree to concessions.  The problem that our industry faces is one of demand, 
not labor.  The Company is fully aware of the Union’s position, and we are steadfast in our 
commitment to not repeat the painful concessions of our past.   
 
Unfortunately, due to the pandemic and the ensuing financial effect on our airline, the Raleigh-
Durham and St. Louis crew bases will close on February 1st.  These will now be satellite bases.  
The Union will do everything possible to ensure that those satellite bases are a success.  The 
reality of the APFA is that there will be two fewer members of the Board of Directors.  National 
President Hedrick thanked Louise Sullivan, Jill Kelso, Nena Martin, and Carol Harvey for their 
many years of dedication to APFA.  National President Hedrick continued by saying that APFA 
is grateful for their passion and improving the lives of the Flight Attendants at American. 
 
In a June 2nd Hotline, the APFA sent out a call to action against racial injustice after the murder 
of George Floyd.  We stood together to let our members know that racism will not be tolerated at 
APFA.  The APFA joined Union leaders across the country in a commitment to end the silence 
and to continue the difficult conversation.  We also committed to a Diversity and Inclusion 
Committee at APFA to make sure that APFA is always at the forefront of equality.  Today, there 
are two resolutions addressing this commitment.  National President Hedrick stated that we must 
never forget the lives that have been senselessly lost and pledge to continue the work of 
eradicating racism in our communities.  
 
Modernizing our Union continues to be our goal.  On day one, that started.  We began “All 
Leadership” calls that day and every day for the next six weeks.  We then moved to three (3) 
days a week, and we are now at two (2).  The entire Union is invited to “Webex Wednesdays” to 
make sure everyone has the latest information to answer questions asked by the membership.  
Microsoft Teams and Webex have now become the new norm at APFA.  These tools help APFA 
to collaborate on issues that, in the past, would have required in-person meetings.  In July, the 
first Telephone Town Hall was held for VEOP – 5,000 Flight Attendants called in.  This was a 
service that was used in the past but very expensive, so our ability to reach our Flight Attendants 
were limited.  With the help of our IT Specialists at APFA, a free service was found to reach our 
Flight Attendants.  Since July, Virtual Town Halls have been held for VEOP, EVLOA, and 
STLOA at all 13 bases.  Just last week, an Unemployment Seminar was held for all 13 bases.  In 
August, a Furlough Town Hall was held, and another last week.  A Raleigh-Durham Town Hall 
was held, enabling discussion regarding the satellite base and moving expenses.  A Town Hall 
regarding the same subjects will be held for St. Louis to help with the transition to Satellite Base.   
 
The APFA continues to look for new, innovative technology to help educate, inform, and keep in 
touch with the membership while focusing on cost.  Transparency has always been requested by 
members of the APFA.  The leadership is determined to make sure that the membership knows 
they work for them. 
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Financial transparency is one of the principles of the APFA Constitution.  It is the membership’s 
right to know how their hard-earned Union dollars are spent.  The membership owns this Union, 
and the leadership wants them to be proud of it.  The reason that the leadership is gathered for 
this meeting is for them and let us not forget that.   
 
National President Hedrick stated examples of the APFA’s representatives' sacrifices and pro-
bono work over the last seven months for the membership during this pandemic and time of 
furloughs.  There are many Flight Attendants working at the Union who took leaves for the last 
six (6) months and continue to work tirelessly throughout this pandemic to assist our members 
with unemployment, retirement, government affairs, EC Meetings, and Base issues without 
being paid from APFA.  There are also furloughed Flight Attendants receiving pay from the 
Company during their furlough pay period who are working at APFA when they could be 
spending the severance time looking for employment.  They are committed to this membership. 
 
We have a Union of Base Representatives and Ad Hocs who are responding to numerous last-
minute requests for Teams Meetings to discuss and make decisions that require collaboration by 
all to make the best decisions for the membership.  We know the Base Presidents and Vice-
Presidents work 24/7 answering calls, emails, and texts from the membership.  We also have a 
team of Chairpersons and Specialists, who are on call seven (7) days a week trying to deal with 
the latest issues.  National President Hedrick detailed the continuous work calls and meetings 
involving all departments within the APFA involving a myriad of issues.  National President 
Hedrick wished to extend gratitude to the National Officer Assistants for their hard work.  Many 
issues have been resolved over the past seven (7) months, including pay protections during the 
pandemic, over-staffing issues, the VEOPs, the LOAs, transfers, two (2) base closures, and 
messaging regarding racial injustice.   
 
The APFA has been working to ensure the health and safety of the Flight Attendants every day.  
National President Hedrick thanked the Board of Directors for their professionalism and 
dedication to the membership.  We have all risen to the challenge of the past seven (7) months 
and will continue to do our best to get through this very difficult time.  We will get through it 
together.  
 
National President Hedrick stated that LAX Base President John Nikides was unable to attend 
this meeting, and the Vice President representing this base as per the Constitution.   
 
It was requested that all participants and observers at this meeting stay in the room for the entire 
day.  Any confidential discussions will be held at the end of the day, if necessary.   
 
0927 Agenda Review and Approval 
 
0929 Resolution #1 
 
Resolution #1 was opened to discussion.  Additions, deletions, and revisions to the agenda as 
presented were requested at this time.  These amendments were reviewed with the Board prior to 
the vote on Resolution #1A. 
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0933  Resolution #1a – Amend the Agenda 
Maker: Hedrick 
Second: Trautman 
 
Resolution #1a amending the agenda was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed 
unanimously. 
 
0934  Resolution #1 – Approve the Agenda 
Maker: Hedrick 
Second: Black 
 
Resolution #1 approving the agenda as amended was put forth for a roll call vote and was also 
passed unanimously. 
 
0935 NATIONAL PRESIDENT’S UPDATE 
 
National President Hedrick stated that the Board and the entire Union is updated weekly, 
sometimes two-three times weekly; therefore, this update will be brief.  The November Pay 
Protection is the only new item to be discussed.  A Letter of Agreement was signed on Friday, 
and a Hotline was issued.  The Pay Protections for November are changed from the last six (6) 
months and are outlined in the Hotline and the LOA. 
 
0935 Active Litigation 
 
There are three (3) outstanding litigation cases, and the Staff Attorney Margot Nikides gave an 
update.  She spoke to a case regarding the EEOC, and it is still in the investigation stage.  The 
next lawsuit discussed concerned Flight Attendants against Twin Hill and American Airlines.  
APFA was subpoenaed to produce documents by the plaintiff.  This case was filed in Chicago, 
IL.  The next case discussed concerned a class action lawsuit wherein APFA submitted a claim 
for damages in the settlement. 
 
0939 Negotiations Update  
 
Negotiations were suspended due to the pandemic, and there are no future discussions scheduled 
as of this time. 
 
0940 Professional Standards Realignment & Voicemail 
 
0941  Resolution #2 – Professional Standards 
Maker: Hedrick 
Second: Black 
 
Resolution #2 was read into the record by the maker Hedrick.  The resolution speaks to the 
realignment of Professional Standards to be under the Health Chair and the President’s 
Department versus the EAP Department.  It requests all necessary revisions to the Policy 
Manual.  A question was raised about if there is a cost or budget related to this change and if the 
APFA website could be updated.  At this time, there is no budget attributed to this representative 
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for the remainder of the year.  Resolution #2 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed.  
(13 yes, 0 no) 
 
0949  Resolution #3 – Black Lives Matter 
Maker: Hedrick 
Second: Harris 
 
Resolution #3 was read into the record by the maker Hedrick.  The resolution speaks to the 
unwavering support of the Black Lives Matter Movement and the end of systemic racism.  A 
participant at the meeting recommended an amendment to the resolution to include APFA 
headquarters within a paragraph and was accepted by the maker and the second.  Resolution #3 
was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed unanimously.  (13 yes, 0 no) 
 
0958  Resolution #4 - Diversity & Inclusion Committee 
Maker: Hedrick 
Second: Harris 
 
Resolution #4 was read into the record by the maker, Hedrick.  This resolution speaks to the 
formation of a committee, ensuring that the APFA treats everyone equally.  This will be a five 
(5) member committee consisting of one (1) National Officer, one (1) member of the Board of 
Directors, and three (3) APFA members.  This will be a voluntary, unpaid committee.  
Resolution #4 was opened to discussion.  A participant at the meeting stated his gratitude for this 
resolution and the APFA taking a stand expressing their values and ensuring their commitment to 
making these values happen.  A recommended change to the wording of the term of service to 
this committee was accepted by the Maker and Second.  Resolution #4 was put forth for a roll 
call vote and was passed.  (13 yes, 0 no) 
 
1005 Department Reports 
 
1005 Communications Department 
 
A written report was submitted by the Communications Chairperson. 
 
The Chairperson spoke to the status of the APFA’s media outreach concerning the Payroll 
Support Program and highlighted all news coverage that has occurred.  He wished to recognize 
the furloughed Flight Attendants who have given interviews to the news media.  The 
Chairperson also wished to thank the Government Affairs Department for all their help with the 
Hotlines, even while one of the representatives is furloughed.  Additionally, gratitude was 
extended to Brian Clark for his hard work getting out the Hotlines.  Thanks were also extended 
to the Chairperson by the Board of Directors.  
 
1010 Contract Department 
 
A written report was submitted by the Chairperson.  He spoke to the accomplishments of this 
department to date, which were numerous.  The Chairperson wished to thank the National 
Officers for having faith in him and appointing him to this position.  A question was asked of the 
Chairperson regarding the new awards process and if it has created any problems.  The misaward 
process was discussed and the method for the Flight Attendants to proceed.  A Hotline will be 
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issued.  A question was raised regarding points and a Sick on Contact incident.  This would be 
two (2) points if the Flight Attendant went sick when taking the assignment call.  If the Flight 
Attendant accepts the assignment and then returns a call in which they go on sick, it would only 
be one (1) point.  Another Base President spoke to the procedures for PBS bidding and the 
misaward process now that FABRC is gone.  The Chairperson stated he spoke to the process and 
that everyone’s seniority has changed and results may be different than they have been before.  
National President Hedrick spoke to this issue as well and stated that meetings had been held.  
During these meetings, they have asked that FABRC be brought back and that the Company does 
refresher courses on the PBS Bidding System.  The videos on Crew Change are Company videos 
and are on Jetnet.  There is a PBS Guide on the APFA website as well.  The Chairperson stated 
that he feels many more Flight Attendants are searching the APFA website for information.  A 
Specialist stated that on the Scheduling page, there is a PBS section that contains numerous 
bidding tips to assist Flight Attendants.   
 
1024 Scheduling Department 
 
A written report was submitted by the Chairperson, who has recently been appointed.  She stated 
that due to the furlough, many, many Contract and Scheduling Reps were lost.  It has been 
challenging.  Some of the FABRC members have been recruited to work in these departments 
and desks.  She spoke to the inability to locate information on the APFA website, and Flight 
Attendants have been directed to Jetnet.  She will be working on a chart with common questions 
and where the information can be found.  The Chairperson felt that the JSC is something that 
should be reimplemented.  The Board was asked to suggest individuals who would serve on this 
Committee.  It was requested that the Chart previously mentioned by the Chairperson be 
provided to the Board.  The conversation turned to reserve numbers with the upcoming holidays.  
It was requested that the data being collected be shared.  The Chicago base has been covering 
Charlotte trips.  The Red Flag notices were discussed.  It was mentioned that it used to be shown 
in open time when a trip was transferred out of base.  This is no longer being done.  A report 
given by the PBS team shows the target numbers and the actual numbers.  These are very 
important reports and can be compared historically.   
 
National President Hedrick thanked the Scheduling, Contract Chairpersons, and JCBA Specialist 
for their part in the Board Training that occurred yesterday.  Training will continue to be done 
via Virtual Town Halls regarding PBS.  Questions did continue being asked of the Scheduling 
and Contract Chairpersons.  The suggestion was given that a Virtual Town Hall be done 
regarding a Scheduling and Contract class highlighting the JCBA.  The Scheduling Chairperson 
would also like to include a class on how to read the paycheck. 
 
1042 Break 
 
1102 Meeting Back On the Record 
 
National President Hedrick stated that a short Executive Committee Meeting will be held at 1:00 
pm, and the Board of Directors Meeting will reconvene thereafter. 
 
1104 Health Department 
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The Chairperson submitted a written report.  The Chairperson was thanked for her participation 
in the training classes held yesterday.  The Family Leave requests are now being processed in 
two weeks and pandemic leaves within one week.  Our Will for Work Act has 90% Flight 
Attendant compliance.  Concerning the long and short-term disability, the Company, due to the 
number of leaves, has agreed to continue the waiver of sick time to apply for short and long-term 
disability.  Approximately 3100 Flight Attendants applied for Aflac this year.  Aflac will mirror 
how MetLife processes claims.  FSA changes are still available.  Ames will be doing medical 
necessity reviews in 2021. 
 
The Cobra coverage was discussed, and changes can still be made to current coverage by calling 
the Benefits Service Center.  COVID 19 cases are on the uptick.  The Company will not share 
exposure information with APFA.  APA has been providing contact tracing information.  The 
criteria stated by the Company for exposure is 15 minutes of continuous interaction with the 
infected passenger.  If a crew member tests positive, all crew members are removed from that 
flight.  Contact tracing goes back 48 hours.  There was a conversation regarding short term 
disability as relates to the State of Massachusetts.  A question was raised regarding a situation 
where not all Flight Attendants were called regarding exposure.  If this occurs, it was suggested 
that they call Daily Ops plus alert the Health Chairperson for follow-up.  This will be addressed 
with the Company.  National President Hedrick acknowledged the hard work of the Chairpersons 
of the Health, Safety & Security, and IOD departments.   
 
1119 Safety and Security Department 
 
A written report was submitted by the Chairperson.  The Chairperson spoke about getting the 
Cabin ASAP program back on track.  The Company has been circumventing the process at their 
whim over the past year.  The ASAP program is a non-punitive program, but the Company is 
still trying to apply discipline.  The program plays an important role in our safety management 
system, and if it went away, their safety management system would lose its certification from the 
FAA.  They still feel it is their program, which is incorrect; it is a partnership with the FAA, 
American, and the APFA.  Information from the bases is imperative in demonstrating to the 
Company how they are getting in the way of this being successful.  A member of the Safety & 
Security Department who joined the meeting suggested a Hotline be issued as the 8,000 Flight 
Attendants who were furloughed were trained during their initial Flight Attendant training.  She 
listed the benefits of and to the Flight Attendants concerning this program.  It was stated that the 
Company has been doing concurrent 35R investigations prior to the conclusion of ASAP 
investigation.  All reports to ASAP are strictly confidential and cannot be used against a Flight 
Attendant in a Company investigation.  National President Hedrick and National Vice President 
Salas met with the Company on this very issue.  They felt all in the meeting understood the 
purpose of the ASAP program; however, it seems another meeting needs to be scheduled.  The 
Vice President asked that any information Base Presidents have regarding this type of situation 
should be forwarded to him.  This discussion continued with examples of the Company not 
waiting for the results of the ASAP program prior to issuing discipline.  The FAA has always 
been an ally of the APFA concerning the ASAP program.  A point was made that more 
communication must be given to the Flight Attendants for total understanding of the ASAP 
program.  The discussion of this program and its positive effects for Flight Attendants, if 
administered correctly, was discussed for some time.  The time limit for filing an ASAP report 
was previously 24-hours.  There is no longer a time limit.  The coach and counsel done by the 
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ASAP Committee are truly instructional versus the Company’s interpretation of coach and 
counsel, which is disciplinary, a punitive action.   
 
The question was raised regarding a low battery indication on the tablet at the beginning of the 
trip as to whether that should be reported under the ASAP program.  The Chairperson stated that 
it should.  The FAA does inspect the tablet.  Should their battery show low power, they should 
immediately file under the ASAP program.  Anytime the Flight Attendant experiences any kind 
of problem with the tablet, an ASAP report should be filed.  A question was raised regarding the 
number of times ASAP meets and turnaround time for reports.  No specific timeline was given.   
 
It was stated by the Chairperson that the smoke, odor, and fumes events have decreased to only 
five (5) last month and no IOD reports.  The continued pressure to re-address and re-evaluate the 
process is working.   
 
There is a call every Thursday regarding the COVID numbers.  The Chairperson felt this 
Thursday he would be given of the numbers of people infected, those exposed, and a total tally to 
date. 
 
The 737 Max will be returning to service between MIA and JFK in November. 
 
A Base President spoke to an issue with a random drug test.  She is requesting a follow-up from 
the Chairperson.  The report submitted by the Flight Attendant tested was read to the Board 
concerning the unusual circumstances and procedures of this random test.  The Chairperson felt 
that the test should have been nullified as they did not follow the established protocols.  The test 
did come back negative; however, this will be pursued as other similar instances have occurred 
after business hours at other bases.  The Chairperson will report back to the Board after further 
investigation.   
 
1208 IOD Department 
 
A written report was submitted to the Board of Directors.  The Chairperson did have updates to 
this submitted report.  The majority of calls to this department have been from furloughed Flight 
Attendants concerning their outstanding claims.  They will continue to get paid from Sedgwick 
until the doctor clears them.  If they are on salary continuance, it will end and resume once they 
come back to work and are still on the IOD.  Additionally, Flight Attendants who took the VEOP 
will continue to get paid until their doctor clears them for work.  If they were on salary 
continuance, this would end as they are now receiving the VEOP pay.  Several states have 
enacted legislation to extend Workman’s Comp coverage to include COVID 19.  The 
Chairperson does encourage Flight Attendants to file IOD’s concerning this.  The situation in 
Texas and this issue was briefly discussed.  The Chairperson thanked the reps in her department 
who have worked very hard. 
 
1212 Hotel Department 
 
A written report was submitted to the Board; however, the Chairperson did have an update to this 
report.  The San Francisco short market hotel will be reviewed.  There have been 20 site reviews.  
In 2019, very few hotels were interested in the crew layover business.  This has changed with the 
lower occupancy.  This has increased the options for layover properties.  The election was 
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discussed and possible temporary relocations.  As of this point, the hotels will remain the same 
as per Corporate Security.  Any incidents involving Flight Attendants at a layover hotel should 
be reported to the Hotel Chairperson.  This information is not automatically forwarded to him.  A 
Base President raised the question of transportation to and from the hotels.  Currently, crews are 
being transported along with passengers.  There should be dedicated transportation for the crews 
as per the Contract.  National President Hedrick thanked the Hotel Chairperson for his dedication 
to serving the Flight Attendants.  He is a furloughed Flight Attendant who has continued working 
at APFA.   
 
1228 Lunch Break 
 
1336 Meeting Back On the Record 
 
1337 EAP Representative 
 
A written report was submitted by the representative.  She spoke about the current situation and 
the effect on this department.  There have been numerous calls from Flight Attendants suffering 
from various mental issues and requesting assistance.  There have been calls regarding suicidal 
thoughts.  She continued by stating what professional assistance is available to Flight Attendants 
experiencing these problems.  There was spontaneous applause and gratitude extended by the 
Board of Directors for this department and all who work within.  Additionally, the FAIR (Flight 
Attendants In Recovery) Program was highlighted. 
 
1344 Government Affairs 
 
A written report was submitted by the Chairperson.  National President Hedrick spoke to the 
hard and extensive work done by the Department.  A Co-Chairperson spoke to recent legislation 
and the confirmation of a new Justice to the Supreme Court.  The Union and membership have 
worked very hard to achieve an extension of the Payroll Support Program.  This has not yet 
happened.  There is a tremendous amount of bipartisan support for this program.  A Coronavirus 
Relief Bill has not been passed and will not be prior to the election.  The Senate is adjourned 
until November 9th.  The House is adjourned until November 15th.  We need to keep up the 
pressure on Congress to pass these bills.  The Co-Chairperson spoke to the efforts put forth for 
this election and how different it is not being able to personally speak with the candidates.  She 
mentioned various Senate and House elections and those individuals who support labor.  The 
Committee expressed how important it is to vote in this election and encourage all to do so.  The 
Payroll Support Program was discussed, and efforts will continue.   The Co-Chairperson Allie 
Malis is also a furloughed Flight Attendant working without pay to continue her support for the 
APFA and was thanked by the National Officers and Board.   
 
1357 JCBA Specialist 
 
A written report was submitted by the Specialist, who did have updates to share with the Board.  
The position trade/seat swap via ETB is still not automated and is currently done manually.  
There is no update on when the automation will be completed; however, there has only been one 
report of a problem.  Once they were alerted, the Flight Attendant was paid.  The JCBA 
Specialist advised that when you go into Crew Portal Impersonator, you click on Admin Search 
and are looking at a Flight Attendant, if you go to the Support Tab, you will see a FABRC 
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Report that was made with both the report by the Flight Attendant and the response from 
FABRC.  Any report that is made to FABRC will be shown.  A pay issue occurred concerning 
carryover time when going from a lineholder to reserve and calling in sick, the carryover time 
went into days off.  The Flight Attendants were not being paid correctly for these, their sick 
banks were being docked, and they were not be given the option of having their days off 
restored.  The JCBA Specialist is still working on this issue.  The temporary solution was that 
they could have their days off restored later in the month.  A few Flight Attendants were able to 
do that, but approximately 15 Flight Attendants were never given that option or, when they 
asked, were told they couldn’t restore their days off.  A question was raised regarding 
maintaining the “red flag” pay when only doing a seat swap via ETB.  The Specialist stated that 
all Flight Attendants reporting this to her have been paid correctly.  A Base President stated that 
two of her Flight Attendants still have not been paid and inquired why.  The Specialist said that 
for a while, the Company was not dealing with anything other than the COVID crisis and staff 
reductions.  She has been sending weekly requests to the Company that these be taken care of.  
National President Hedrick stated that this would be discussed at their next meeting with the 
Company. 
 
Another question involved the new Support Tab.  The speaker wished to know if reports were 
still being received concerning submissions and the Company's response.  The PBS Team still 
has access to this and are able to review the responses.  Anything that is reported to FABRC can 
be viewed on this report.  She reviewed the procedures for submitting these reports.  The 
Systems Issue Report was discussed, and optimally this would be helpful for the Specialist.  
National President Hedrick stated that during a meeting with the Company, it was requested that 
the Company increase the choices in TTS for all the medium and large size bases.  She also 
asked them to increase the 3%.  The Union has not heard back from the Company on these 
requests.  National President Hedrick thanked the Specialist for the Reserve Class conducted 
during Board Training.   
 
1408 Retirement Department  
 
A written report was submitted to the Board.  The Chairperson spoke to a particularly egregious 
lack of communication in advance of a significant change to the Retiree Medical Plan for LAA 
Flight Attendants retiring prior to 2012.  This supplemented Medicare once they became eligible.  
Everyone is now being put into a Medicare Advantage Plan.  This had to have been in the works 
for many months, and there has been no reference of any kind or information given to any of the 
Unions on the property.  This issue and change will affect 31,000 retired employees.  The Unions 
should have been notified prior to the release of this information.  The Chairperson was thanked 
for her class given during the Board Training and her continued dedication and hard work. 
 
1414 Professional Standards 
 
The National Professional Standards Specialist addressed the Board via videoconference.  The 
Specialist is currently on a six-month leave and has been involved in this Committee for twenty 
(20) years.  The Professional Standards Committee will now be working under the National 
President’s Department.  They do work with the APA’s Professional Standards Committee as 
well.   
 
1421 Unemployment Update 
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An update was given by David Arnette and Kelly Hagan.  Unemployment virtual town halls for 
all thirteen (13) bases were held two weeks ago.  These sessions were very successful.  David 
and Kelly have been especially successful in the appeals process for unemployment benefits and 
have recovered approximately $1.9 million dollars through the Appeals Process.  David and 
Kelly explained how they are communicating with Flight Attendants by offering assistance 
through the webpage, Hotlines, Town Halls, emails, phone calls, and Social Media.  
Additionally, they meet with the Company twice a week.  They are providing assistance to base 
representatives and providing updates for the Leadership calls.  They will also provide bi-
monthly base leadership briefings. 
 
Several hot topics were highlighted on their slide presentation, including severance pay, fraud, 
and VEOP UI eligibility.  Should a Flight Attendant feel their severance pay is incorrect, please 
have them email psc@aa.com.  There have been a few fraud cases exposed, which were not 
caused by the Flight Attendant.  States ultimately determine if a VEOP is eligible for 
unemployment insurance.  Voluntary separation does not necessarily preclude you from UI.  
They are talking with the Company on how they report the reduced hours, working all available 
hours as this has caused reporting problems in some states.  The reporting requirements are very, 
very different from state to state.  There is a dedicated email for questions – 
unemployment@apfa.org.  Flight attendants are encouraged to utilize the email.  National 
President Hedrick stated that at this time, approximately 14,000 Flight Attendants could be 
eligible to file for unemployment.  This is a very complicated process, and National President 
Hedrick stated the gratitude of the Flight Attendants and the Leadership for the extensive and 
hard work done by Kelly and David.  Conversations have been had and will continue with the 
Company to pay for the work done by these Unemployment Specialists. 
 
1443 Break 
 
1505 Back On the Record 
 
1505 NATIONAL VICE PRESIDENT’S UPDATE 
 
1505 SBA Update 
 
National Vice President Salas spoke to the challenges faced by the Regional Reps concerning 
review and prep for cases.  They have been using Teams, and this has worked out quite well and, 
to date, continue to utilize Teams to conduct out preps.  The following day, our discussions with 
the Company are on Teams.  This has certainly helped contain costs as relates to hotels, time 
away from base per diem, and outside meals.  The new staff attorney, Margot Nikitas, has been 
assisting the SBA Department and is becoming familiar with Sections 30 and 31 and is working 
with us on prep and outside of prep with the numerous cases moving forward.  In our efforts to 
curtail legal costs, the SBA is planning on using Margot’s expertise on future arbitrations.  She 
has experience in that area as well.  There are currently fourteen (14) Presidential Grievances, 
including the recent filing of a Presidential Grievance over staffing changes to the A321T, 777-
200, 777-300, and 787-9.  COVID has complicated our processes by preventing us from 
scheduling these arbitrations as Arbitrators cannot or will not travel, in addition to travel 
restrictions in various cities and states.  A recent inquiry was made concerning Arbitrators’ 
availability next year, and the majority are still only doing virtual arbitrations into 2021.  
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Although not favorable, eventually, we may have to have the Arbitrator participate virtually.  No 
firm decisions have been made on that.   
 
There has not been a need for QSB’s since April.  The Vice President’s Department has been 
able to settle 25 cases.  Two termination mediation sessions have been conducted with the 
Company, with the Mediator participating virtually.  Both mediations ran relatively smoothly.  
Those two sessions reinstated three (3) of our Flight Attendants. 
 
Two Flight Attendants have returned first level, and we have 12 terminations that were converted 
to retro-resignations.  Once again, due to COVID, the remaining termination cases are unable to 
be scheduled for arbitration.   There are only two Arbitrators who have specifically said they are 
willing to travel and do an in-person arbitration.  There were four (4) terminated Flight 
Attendants that were GRC’d and upheld by the GAP.  Those individuals are scheduled to pursue 
their own case pending the Company proffering arbitration dates.   
 
Work is still being done on the finalization of the Attendance Performance Arbitration Award.  
The Company is prepared to post the revised Attendance Performance Policy on the Flight 
Attendant website; however, we are still in disagreement over language and references that are 
not conforming to the award.  These specific issues are: reserve out of base; reserve report time; 
the no-call, no-show; the 40-hour obligation and the no mention of the ability to mitigate in 
certain circumstances.  We, along with the Company, agree we need to get this policy out, 
especially with the upcoming holidays.  Our Flight Attendants need to be aware of what the 
expectations are.  We are really working on getting this policy out.  One solution might be that 
since we have several of these outstanding disagreements, that they may put out the policy and 
not include the items that are still in disagreement.   
 
National Vice President Salas thanked the Base Presidents for continuing to review their cases on 
a base level.  Alan and Robin were thanked for their presentation on behalf of the SBA 
Department.  The biggest message the National Vice President wished to express was – 
documentation.  Also, the importance of obtaining as much information as is possible, 
particularly in 35R, the HR investigations.  Additional discussion will occur off the record.   
 
National Vice President Salas wished to thank all the Regional Reps for their hard work behind 
the scenes advocating for our Flight Attendants.  They bring a tremendous amount of experience 
and knowledge to their positions.   
 
1516 NATIONAL SECRETARY’S UPDATE 
 
National Secretary Black spoke to the modernization of the National Secretary’s office utilizing 
Teams and Webex.  They have been migrating documents into Teams to save time and resources 
in the Secretary’s Office, and our Executive Committee and Board Meetings are almost 
completely paperless except for agenda items and resolutions.  We transitioned to a new audio 
conferencing for our meetings as well, saving quite a bit of money.  National Secretary Black 
thanked all for their participation in the weekly update calls wherein information is shared.  This 
serves to strengthen our Union.  Since coming into office, 17 Town Halls have been held.  
Previous Town Halls could cost upwards of $10,000 for one hour.  With Microsoft Teams, this is 
now a zero-cost operating item.  National Secretary Black wished to thank those who have 
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helped to get these up and running and those who have participated.  This software has the 
potential for training, courses, and seminars in the future.   
 
Speaking to the meeting being held in a hotel, the National Secretary stated that they have been 
negotiating their contracts with the hotels very strictly, including the rep hotels.  This Board 
Meeting is the least expensive that APFA has had in the past six (6) years.   
 
National Secretary Black has been working with the Chairperson of the National Ballot 
Committee to review policies and procedures and to update the department to be more effective 
and efficient.   
 
National Secretary Black spoke to the numbers of Hardship Transfers.  They have just completed 
the 100th request since April 2020. 
 
National Secretary Black moved the General Policy Manual Update to the Spring Convention.  
The list of requested changes has become long and will be provided a few weeks before the 
Annual Convention.   
 
1521 Archives Department 
 
A written report was submitted to the Board.  The Archivist spoke to her reviewing of Policy 
Manual revisions that have recently been sent to her.  She stated she must review and check the 
order making sure there are no duplicates.  These will then be available in the Global Search.  
The Archivist stated she is receiving numerous requests for graduation photos from Flight 
Service.  A number of requests are from 1972 – 1984, which she has already scanned; however, 
some requests must be manually scanned. 
 
1523 National Ballot Committee 
 
The Chairperson of the NBC explained that he has been reviewing the functioning of the 
department and looking for ways to make it more efficient financially and timewise.  He has 
been working with the National Secretary to update the procedures.  He proceeded to outline the 
election timelines for the upcoming elections.  The first election discussed was the Base 
President and Vice President positions.  The Willingness-to-Serve will be posted on the APFA 
website on 12/15/2020 and closes on January 14, 2021.  Ballots will be mailed on February 3, 
2021.  The final count will be conducted on March 5, 2021.  The Ad Hoc Willingness to Serve 
will be posted on the APFA website on 1/4/2021 for Position #5.  This election will take place at 
the Annual Convention.   
 
The Chairperson then spoke to a cost savings method suggested by TrueBallot.  TrueBallot prints 
and sorts ballots by base, and then it is given to the Post Office.  The USPS then sorts them by 
zip code.  TrueBallot is suggesting that these ballots be pre-sorted by zip code, versus base, prior 
to be given to the USPS, which could save 5-7 cents per ballot.  This could total a savings of 
$1,300 - $1,820 per mailing.   
 
The next issue discussed was the problem of undeliverable ballots due to the lack of current 
addresses for numerous APFA members.  During the last election, there were approximately 860 
undeliverable ballots, costing the APFA a considerable amount of money.  An update was 
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conducted comparing addresses on file at APFA with the Company records.  It is being 
suggested that a campaign be conducted for members, especially furloughed Flight Attendants 
whose addresses at this point may not be permanent, to update addresses prior to an election.  A 
question was raised regarding ballot challenges, and the Chairperson will research and get back 
to the Base President. 
 
 
1537  Resolution #5 – NBC Willingness to Serve Hotlines 
Maker: Black 
Second: Babi 
 
Resolution #5 was read into the record by the maker, Black.  This resolution speaks to 
information to be included in the NBC Hotlines during and following the election process.  
These procedures are currently being followed, and this resolution clarifies language in the 
Policy Manual.  Some clarification was requested by the Board.  Resolution #5 was put forth for 
a roll call vote and was passed.  (13 yes, 0 no) 
 
1543  Resolution #6 – Electronic Candidate Booklets  
Maker: Black 
Second: Trautman 
 
Resolution #6 was read into the record by the maker, Black.  Resolution #6 speaks to the cost 
savings involved in utilizing electronic candidate booklets versus mailed, printed paper booklets.  
This resolution was opened to discussion.  A question was raised as to what the criteria are to 
determine whether a printed resume will be included in the ballot packet or be posted 
electronically.  An explanation via slide presentation was given by the NBC Chairperson.  He 
explained the current procedure and explained the proposed changes.  It was stated that all 
proposed changes had been reviewed by APFA Legal Counsel and the DOL.  Candidate 
information will be available on the website to all regardless of dues status.  This information 
will be able to be printed by the Flight Attendant on the unsecured portion of the website.  The 
point was made that all members may not be comfortable with and knowledgeable of new 
technology.  The Chairperson stated the information would be immediately available to the 
membership, rather than waiting for a paper booklet.  The cost savings are tremendous (upwards 
of $20,000 for National Officer elections & $10,000 or more for Base Elections).  Several points 
were shared by Board Members, both for and against this proposed change to the candidate 
booklets.  The number of election complaints that have occurred during elections was raised.  
The point was made that we are still utilizing paper ballots for voting.  The Chairperson 
explained the reasons for APFA continuing with a paper ballot versus electronic voting.  The 
first issue is that there is no way to have observers present at the ballot count.  The second is the 
secret ballot issue, as ballots were pulled when a Flight Attendant was deemed dues arrears.  This 
issue did create extensive discussion amongst the Board and gallery, with several suggestions 
and scenarios being brought forth.  A suggestion was made that there be an option to request a 
printed booklet if a Flight Attendant was not comfortable with the electronic method.  A question 
was raised if TrueBallot could host the booklet, which will have to be researched.  It was felt this 
could be a possibility and easily accessed.  Another point was made that there is an election in 
six (6) weeks and too close to this proposed change.  Another Board Member feels that the 
membership is able to adapt to electronic changes, as demonstrated by the change to the tablet 
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versus paper Flight Attendant Manual.  Several Board Members agreed with this resolution and 
the cost savings involved.   
 
National Secretary Black reviewed the changes to the wording of the original resolution.  
Resolution #6 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed.  (7 yes, 6 no) 
 
1626  Resolution #7 – Candidate Campaign Emails  
Maker: Black 
Second: Harris 
 
Resolution #7 was read into the record by the maker, Black.  This resolution speaks to the shift of 
campaign emails from an outside vendor to the National Ballot Committee.  The resolution 
contains the specifics of how this will work.  Resolution #7 was open to discussion.  The cost to 
the candidates utilizing an outside vendor was astronomical.  The Chairperson of the NBC spoke 
about the research done.  He stated that other Unions do it in-house.  The candidates will pay the 
NBC (APFA) for this service.  The cost structure was discussed as pertained to base and national 
elections.  Positive comments were shared by the Board, especially those who have recently run a 
campaign.  The question was asked if this email would appear to be an APFA endorsement.  
National Secretary Black explained that when formatted, it would not appear as an APFA 
endorsement as it would not say apfa.org in the “from” section, it will have the candidate’s 
information.  Once again, the six-week election issue was raised.  A review of the language 
changes to the Policy Manual section was reviewed.  Resolution #7 was put forth for a roll call 
vote and passed.  (10 yes, 3 no) 
 
1651 Motion to Recess 
 
National President Hedrick made a motion to recess the Board Meeting until 0900, October 28, 
2020.  This motion was agreed to unanimously. 
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DAY TWO 
FALL BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ MEETING 

OCTOBER 28, 2020 
 
 
0919 Call to Order 
 
National President Hedrick called the Fall Board of Directors to order. 
 
0920 Roll Call 
 
All members of the Board of Directors or their representatives were present. 
 
0920 NATIONAL TREASURER’S UPDATE 
 
A written report was submitted by the National Treasurer.  National Treasurer Harris spoke to 
the enormous financial challenges that are being faced by the APFA.  He is grateful for all 
staying within their budgets.  Every base and department have stayed within their respective 
budget, and we have several reps working without any pay or compensation while being on 
leaves or furloughed.  National Treasurer Harris thanked the Budget Oversight Committee, who 
are working without any pay or compensation as well.  National Treasurer Harris extended his 
gratitude to the Budget Committee for their hard work in balancing the budget.  The Union is 
faced with a 35% decrease in membership and income, which could be 40% by October 2021.  
The Budget Committee and National Officers put together a budget that reflects that reduction.  
Financial transparency and fiscal responsibility go hand in hand.  National Treasurer Harris gave 
an update of accomplishments in the Treasurer’s Department to date.  The 2020 Audit has been 
completed, and all LM2’s have been completed as well as 990 and 550.  They are still working 
on getting ADP up and running.  The first part, payroll, has been going very well.  We are 
working on including expense reimbursement on ADP, getting it all on one pay stub.  We are 
working on migrating the past seven (7) years W2’s to be uploaded into that system as well.  We 
are moving our Officers and Staff 401K’s to that system.  This will be automated and a cost 
savings of about $700 a month.  The department is moving to a completely paperless check 
program called Chase Cashflow 360.   
 
The National Treasurer presented the following information via slides.  The National Treasurer 
shared the First Quarter Financial Statements with the Board.  The Second Quarter is not yet 
available.  The information shared was reserves and savings, assets, liabilities, and fund 
balances, as well as dues and fees.  Net income was also included.  A chart was provided via the 
slide presentation concerning a trend for the last five (5) years showing the largest expenses.  He 
outlined each category shown.  The Treasurer did state that there are 6,374 members in Dues 
Arrears.  A breakdown by base was shown.  A chart showed income during the Furlough Pay 
Period.  A question was raised whether or not the dues arrears issues were being addressed.  The 
Treasurer spoke to this issue.  There have been some payments received.  The normal procedures 
will be resumed next year.  Some Base Presidents have requested the list and have contacted the 
Flight Attendant requesting payment.  It has generated some payback.  Any Flight Attendant that 
has left through resignation or termination and has a balance will be sent to collections.  A chart 
was displayed showing the current dues income primarily from dues check-off.  Numerous Flight 
Attendants pay by check and some through credit cards.  The agency fee was also shown, which 
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covers Flight Attendants who are not members but required to pay dues.  Dues credits are given, 
and a chart shows the amounts per base.  Investment income was shown and will be fully 
explained by a banking representative during that presentation.  The PAC contributions were 
highlighted and are strictly a voluntary donation.  No APFA funds are used for the Political 
Action Committee (PAC).   
 
The fact that many reps are working remotely and there being no hotel or per diem costs has 
helped.  Many reps are working while on leave or furloughed and are not being paid.  This has 
helped tremendously; however, we will begin to deal with an income issue.  This has been a total 
Union effort, and all are aware of the crisis. 
 
0945  Resolution #8 – PA & AR Days 
Maker: Harris 
Second: Milenkovic 
 
Resolution #8 was read into the record by the maker Harris.  This resolution speaks to a revision 
to the Policy Manual, where the removal PA/AR code now represents five (5) hours per day 
versus the previous six (6).  A suggestion was made to revise the wording of this resolution, 
which was accepted.  This change to five (5) hours would mirror the Company’s SA rate of five 
(5) hours.  Resolution #8 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed unanimously.  (13 yes, 
0 no) 
 
0955 Dues Increase 
 
National Treasurer Harris stated that there had not been a dues increase since 2001, although 
Union expenses have risen.  This is a difficult discussion but must be held.  There has already 
been a backlash from the membership via social media.  A Board Member wished to reiterate 
that the Board alone cannot decide to increase the Union Dues.  This must be sent to the 
membership for a vote.  It begins with the Budget Committee suggesting an increase and the 
specific reasons for it.  There is currently a $300,000 loss of income a month due to VEOPs and 
furloughs.  Comments were brought forth from the Board that the timing was particularly bad.  A 
Base President felt that the expenses versus income must be explained in detail, enabling the 
Flight Attendants to understand that it is not a spending problem, rather an income problem. 
The problem is fixed costs.  A different dues structure was briefly mentioned and may be 
researched via other Unions’ procedures.  The concern is that important positions and services 
may have to be cut eventually.  The membership must be informed and educated regarding the 
costs involved in running this Union; transparency is foremost in the process.  National President 
Hedrick spoke for the necessity to have this conversation at this difficult time.  An Ad Hoc 
suggested that all members of the Leadership submit their ideas to the National Treasurer.  
Additionally, he felt the membership should be asked for their suggestions as well.  The idea of 
dues based on earnings and on a scale was suggested more than once, and it was felt by the 
speaker should be considered.  Another Ad Hoc member stated that the victories are very seldom 
shared and publicized with the membership.  As an example, he stated that a recovery of $1.9 
million dollars in unemployment recovered for the furloughed Flight Attendants is a tremendous 
victory for the APFA.  The amount of work done by the reps and National Officers needs to be 
shown and shared with the membership.  The Ad Hoc felt that we should be reporting more to 
the Flight Attendants of what has been actually accomplished and done on their behalf.  He felt 
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they would be astounded.  A Chairperson agreed that the many victories should be shared with 
the Flight Attendants.   
 
1026 Break  
 
1103 Meeting Back On the Record 
 
1103 Banking Representative Briefing via videoconference 
 
The representative first spoke to the restricted fund bonds.  She stated that this is the fund that is 
used for NNRF and negotiations only.  It is made up of intermediate corporate bonds and has 
been up 5.63 approximately year to date, which is phenomenal.  She illustrated a comparison to 
U.S. Treasury Bonds, which are currently trading at .82%.  APFA’s Bond Portfolio has grown in 
the last two years.  The income on this fund is about $275,000 a year.  That money is generally 
invested back into the portfolio, and they take approximately $100,000 of that income and put it 
in the Equity Portfolio, which is about $3,000,000.  In essence, the Equity Account is basically 
income, which gives the NNRF fund approximately $15,000,000.  National Treasurer Harris did 
meet with the banking representative to discuss using the income from the $12,000,000 portfolio 
to be utilized for operating expenses at this point.  She was not sure if this was possible due to 
the current APFA policy/Constitution.  This income generated versus principal funds could be 
helpful under the current situation.  Fiscally she felt the APFA was in relatively good shape with 
the $15,000,000 fund for NNRF.  This representative began working with APFA in 1995, and 
the balance was $900,000. 
 
1113  Resolution #9 – Full Month Trip Removal Headcount 
Maker: Harris 
Second: Norvell 
 
Resolution #9 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  The resolution speaks to a change 
in the Policy Manual for trip removals from 1 for 800 to 1 for 1300.  This pertains to the 
proposed budget.  Resolution #9 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed.  (13 yes, 0 no) 
 
1116  Resolution #10 – Budget Reduction  
Maker: Harris 
Second: Trautman 
 
Resolution #10 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  Due to the loss of 40% of the 
membership, the Board requested the Treasurer’s Department to formulate an emergency budget 
to be implemented November 1st through the end of the fiscal year.  The emergency budgetary 
changes include, but are not limited to, a 35% mandatory trip removal reduction for all 
departments at APFA and a 35% mandatory trip removal reduction for all bases.  Any unused 
amounts will be rolled over for use within the applicable adjusted budget.   
 
National Treasurer Harris wished to thank the Budget Committee, the National Officers, all 
Bases and Departments for working so hard to remain under budget.  It is a devastating loss to 
lose 8100 of our members and friends.  This is not an easy task to make these cuts, which could 
impact our Flight Attendants, so the Treasurer expressed his gratitude for all input.  A Board 
Member was requested by her Base to ask whether or not the National Officers were taking any 
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pay reductions in line with the reduction in the budget for the Bases and Headquarters.  Two of 
the National Officers would have been furloughed had they not been elected to office.  Their pay 
structure is outlined in the Policy Manual/Constitution, and they remain on the same pay scale 
versus other Flight Attendants of the same seniority being furloughed or losing pay.  National 
Treasurer Harris spoke to all cuts that have been made.  All National Officer budgets have been 
cut by 35%, and the National Vice President’s cut was larger than any other cut.  The Base 
President stated that the question referred to National Officer salaries.  The answer was no, they 
have not been cut.  This situation is addressed in the Constitution and has been discussed at 
meetings with the entire Board and Executive Committee.  There have been numerous 
discussions over the years.  
 
Another question raised concerned the seven (7) Regional Reps.  It is a Constitutional 
requirement that the number of Regional Reps is determined by the number of Flight Attendants 
on the system seniority list.  The furloughed Flight Attendants are still on the system seniority 
list.  The formula is 1 for 4,000.  The number of Regional Reps may change with the VEOPs.  
Their budget has been restricted as well.  Input was received from Board Members concerning 
this issue.  A clarification was stated that when determining Regional Representative counts, it is 
names on the system seniority list; however, Base Budgets are based on dues obligated members.   
 
A Base President wished to thank the Budget Oversight Committee for their work after 
discovering the dire financial situation APFA had found itself in.  It was stated by the speaker 
that the rampant overspending that had occurred had also put APFA in a dire situation along with 
the furloughs.   
 
Conversation returned to the resolution on the table.  A question was asked when the Second 
Quarter financials would be available to determine if there were any unused rollover amounts for 
each Base Budget.  A thank you to the National Treasurer, and the BOC was extended by the 
speaker for their work in stabilizing the financial situation.   
 
Resolution #10 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed.  (13 yes, 0 no) 
 
1149  Resolution #11 – Credit Card Policy  
Maker: Harris 
Second: Milenkovic 
 
Resolution #11 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  This resolution states that only 
National Officers can be APFA credit cardholders.  There has not been a specific policy set.  The 
National Treasurer felt this is necessary.  The National Treasurer explained the procedure 
currently used, and it is in real-time.  There was no formal policy in place concerning credit 
cards.  The four National Officers are the only authorized users and holders of this card.  Any 
cash rewards will be redeposited into the general fund, and that there was no annual fee.  An 
amendment to the wording of the resolution was requested by a Board Member, to which the 
maker agreed.  This credit card policy was reviewed and approved by the DOL Representative.  
Resolution #11 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed.  (13 yes, 0 no) 
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1202  Resolution #12 – Apartment Furnishings  
Maker: Harris 
Second: Salas 
 
Resolution #12 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  This resolution speaks to the 
ownership of and expenditures for furniture for the APFA apartments.  The resolution limits the 
expenditure to $7,000.  If the amount is over $7,000, it must be approved by the Executive 
Committee.  A Board Member asked how the amount was determined.  The Treasurer stated that 
it was an average between previous expenditures.  The difference between a one and two-
bedroom apartment was requested.  National President Hedrick spoke to her experience 
furnishing an apartment and was able to utilize APFA furniture that had been in storage.  
Unfortunately, some of the furniture in storage was broken or damaged from a flooding situation.  
National Secretary Black stated that his office is in the process of cataloging everything that is 
left in the storage units and will be shown on a spreadsheet.  It was requested that the resolution 
be amended to delete the ability to spend more than $7,000 with EC approval.  A member of a 
previous Administration stated that resolutions were previously passed that the furniture be 
inventoried and pictures taken.  She asked if any of this information was received.  It was stated 
that some pictures only were provided.  It was requested that the language in the Policy Manual 
concerning the utilization of available apartment furnishings, etc., be reviewed.  National 
Secretary Black did locate this information, and it was read to the Board.  A Base President felt 
that the resolution should be more specific for the benefit of the membership.   
 
This resolution will be postponed until the next regularly scheduled Board Meeting.  This was 
agreed to by a unanimous hand vote of the Board.  It was agreed that this resolution should be 
more specific as to cost and the usage of previously purchased furniture. 
 
1228  Resolution #13 – Relocation & Rental Car Expenses 
Maker: Harris 
Second: Sullivan 
 
Resolution #13 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  This resolution spoke to moving 
expense reimbursement for National Officers and reimbursement for relocation of automobiles, 
either moving cost or mileage and expenses for National Officers and National Chairpersons.  
This resolution was opened to discussion.  A Base President familiar with the situation of 
relocating spoke to the issue.  She first thanked the National Treasurer for the clarification of the 
amount of $10,000 as being the total amount of move to and from DFW.  The issue of timelines 
and dates was raised.  Other Board Members agreed there needs to be a time limit on the 
reimbursement should the individual decide to move.  The first suggestion was six (6) months.  
This created discussion amongst the Board.  The issue of renting an apartment and furnishing it 
and then the individual deciding to move would be very expensive for the APFA.  Three (3) 
months was then suggested as an alternative.  The problem of being locked into a lease that had 
to be bought out was an issue of concern.  Acclaim was given to the National Officers for 
addressing this issue.  A member of the gallery shared the view that she felt three (3) months was 
too long.  Another Board Member disagreed with that opinion.  After extensive discussion, it was 
felt there should be more work done on this resolution prior to its being presented once again.  A 
motion was made to postpone this resolution to the Annual Convention.  The Board agreed to 
postpone the resolution to the Annual Convention under Old Business with a hand vote. 
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1246 Recess for Lunch 
 
1349 Meeting Back On the Record 
 
1349  Resolution #14 – Internet & Phone Expenses  
Maker: Harris 
Second: Salas 
 
Resolution #14 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  This resolution speaks to the 
reimbursement, due to COVID, for APFA reps who work 15 shifts in a month.  They are to 
receive $45 in reimbursement for monthly telephone expenses.  This resolution further states that 
an APFA rep on a full month trip removal who works 15 shifts in a month may be reimbursed up 
to $50 of the monthly cost applied to one of the following types of broadband:  DSL; Cable; 
Fiber, or Satellite.  There was an inquiry about how many people this involved and the 
timeframe.  The Base would absorb this in their budget.  The National Treasurer stated he simply 
added wording to the existing policy.  There was some rewording to the original resolution as 
presented.  The definition of 15 shifts in the resolution was requested.  It was suggested to 
change 15 shifts to 18 days.  Several changes to the wording of this resolution were brought forth 
through continued discussion amongst the Board.  The Board wished the resolution to be more 
specific concerning the parameters of the reimbursement.  The wording “the majority of their 
shifts remotely” was acceptable to the Board.  Revised Resolution #14 was put forth for a roll 
call vote and was passed.  (12 yes, 1 no) 
 
1415  Resolution #15 – Denied Expense Appeal – Resolution 
Maker: Harris 
Second: Black 
 
Resolution #15 was read into the record by the maker, Harris.  This resolution speaks to the 
payment of $1,186.39 to former National Vice President Geiss for expenses covering the month 
of September 2019.  These expenses were submitted late, and the appeal was denied by the 
Executive Committee.  The email received from the former officer was reviewed by the Board.  
A Board Member read the email received from the former National Vice President into the 
record.  The Board Member also had a conversation with the former officer, which she shared 
with the Board.  A Base President spoke to the subject Executive Committee Meeting.  
Thereafter, members of the Board cited wording in both the Policy Manual and Constitution 
concerning the appeal of expenses.  A member of the Board felt the maker should withdraw the 
resolution as the Board did not have the jurisdiction to vote on it as per the Policy Manual.  A 
speaker felt the wording in the Constitution was broad; whereas, the Policy Manual was specific 
regarding the appeal process.  Legal Counsel was asked for an opinion regarding the wording in 
the Constitution versus the Policy Manual.  She felt there was a conflict between what was 
specified in the Policy Manual and the power and duty of the Board.  The Constitution states that 
the Board shall have the right to reverse an action or decision of the Executive Committee.  In 
that particular section, she continued by saying there was no wording to limit the Board’s power 
to reverse a decision or action by the Executive Committee.  Given the statement that the 
Constitution is the supreme law of APFA and if there is a conflict between the Constitution and 
the Policy Manual, the Constitution must prevail.  The Policy Manual was created by the Board, 
who has the power to do so.  The speaker also felt the resolution should be withdrawn.  A 
member of the Executive Committee stated that he agreed the Constitution is the ultimate law; 
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the Policy Manual is how the Board of Directors chooses to implement those rules.  The Board 
has the right to change those rules or implement them at their will.  A Board Member stated that 
he felt the only way they could vote on this resolution was to change the Policy Manual.  Once 
again, he felt the resolution should be withdrawn.  If not, the Policy Manual should be changed, 
of which he was not in favor.   
 
National President Hedrick asked for a show of hands as to whether the Board wished to change 
the Policy Manual at this time.  There was no show of hands to change the policy.  At this point, 
the maker, Harris, made a motion to withdraw Resolution #15.  A hand vote was taken, and the 
motion was passed withdrawing Resolution #15.   
 
1443 Former National Officer Payout – Article VII Section 7.B 
 
National Treasurer Harris asked that these two agenda items be moved to the end of the Board 
Meeting, which will be a closed meeting and off the record.  National Secretary Black asked that 
the National Treasurer synopsize these two items for the Board and gallery. 
 
The agenda item – Former National Officer Payout – pertains to the payout to a former National 
Officer, the documentation and calculations done by APFA, and results of an audit by an outside 
auditor. 
 
Article VII Section 7.B covers the monetary charge APFA may assess to a charging party who 
files Article VII charges and are thereby dismissed by the Article VII Arbitrator.   
 
There was no objection from the Board to moving these agenda items to the end of New 
Business to be conducted during the Off the Record portion of the meeting. 
 
1445 NEW BUSINESS 
 
1446 Policy Manual/Constitutional Review/Update and Page Turn 
 
A committee had been previously formed but has since been dissolved to review both the Policy 
Manual and Constitution word by word to update.  The Base President bringing this forward 
wished to know if the Board wanted to reestablish a Committee to continue with this effort.  The 
question was raised if any work product had been submitted from any of the Committees 
previously formed.  A member of a previous Constitution Committee addressed the Board.  He 
stated that he believes he has copies of documents worked on in 2017.  A Board Member stated 
that she believed there was no work product documentation produced by the Policy Manual 
Review Committee.   
 
A Base President requested that prior to establishing a new committee, that the Board of 
Directors and Executive Committee do a “page-turn” as issues have come to light during the last 
few years.  It was felt the Board should take the first step as they have lived the situations and 
problems that have been discovered and are most knowledgeable where issues exist.  
 
1452 Break 
 
1505 Meeting Back On the Record  
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1505  Resolution #16 – Distinguished Service Award – Ron Harris 
Maker: De Roxtra 
Second: Trautman 
 
Resolution #16 was read into the record by the maker, De Roxtra.  This resolution bestows the 
APFA Distinguished Service Award to Ron Harris for his outstanding contributions to the APFA 
and its membership and dedication to his fellow Flight Attendants over many years of work since 
1998.  A member of the Executive Committee spoke to the extreme dedication of Ron Harris to 
his fellow Flight Attendants by hand-delivering in and outside of Texas retirement papers to 
Flight Attendants that have terminal illnesses.  The speaker continued by saying he is one of the 
kindest souls he has ever met.  He encouraged all to support this resolution.  A Board Member 
spoke to his formation of a Facebook page, AA Retired Flight Attendants.  He has helped every 
one of this Base President’s VEOP Flight Attendants.  An Ad Hoc concurred with all that has 
been said about Ron Harris.  He felt he was one of the nicest and hardest working individuals at 
APFA.  He has always taken on the most difficult of tasks and is fearless in his service to fellow 
Flight Attendants.  Resolution #16 was put forth for a roll call vote and was passed unanimously.  
(13-yes) 
 
1511  Resolution #17 – Accounting Cycles 
Maker: Norvell 
Second: Milenkovic 
 
Resolution #17 was read into the record by the maker, Norvell.  This resolution speaks to the 90-
day accounting cycle.  The maker felt that this was unacceptable and should be a thirty (30) day 
cycle enabling access to financial information much sooner.  It will allow the financial status of 
APFA to be determined every thirty (30) days versus ninety (90) days.  It also spoke to the 
submission of expense reports and timesheets and the timeline involved.  An amendment to the 
wording of the resolution was requested and accepted by the maker.  This amendment spoke to 
the time stamping of expense reports and the date involved.  The maker was complimented by 
the National Treasurer for his input and perspective.  The Treasurer did agree with addressing the 
ninety (90) day cycle.  The revisions to the wording of this resolution were reviewed.  This 
change will begin with the new fiscal year.  Resolution #17 was put forth for a roll call vote and 
was passed unanimously.  (13-yes) 
 
1534 STL and RDU Base Closures 
 
The current Base President of a base scheduled to be closed spoke to her previous experience and 
the contractual language regarding a move from a closed base.  The current language in the 
JCBA is three (3) years versus eighteen (18) months previously.  The Company stance is that the 
Flight Attendant will only be paid for a move if to the default base.  As an example, STL Flight 
Attendants would only be paid if the move was to DFW during this three (3) year period.  If the 
Flight Attendants choose to move elsewhere, they will not be reimbursed.  The Base President 
continued by saying a grievance has been filed and several calls with the Company have taken 
place.  Another issue that will be grieved is that there is a two hundred (200) mile parameter 
around the city to which they are transferring.  Historically, the Flight Attendant would pay the 
difference if the mileage was more.  The Company has said that if the move was outside the 200-
mile parameter, they would not be reimbursed anything for the move. 
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A Base Town Hall Meeting was held in STL last week.  After receiving notice of the meeting, 
the Base President encouraged all at the base not working to participate.  At that time, it was 
scheduled to be an open three (3) hour meeting.  Two days prior to the meeting, the Base 
President was advised it would be 1.5 hours and limited to 25 people. 
 
The entire base was upset as all planned on participating.  On the day of the meeting, they dialed 
in.  The big question was how many hours of flying the Base would get.  It was announced 
during this meeting that it was 1,000 hours.  The current headcount is 5500.  The other base 
closing has 2800.  A meeting will be held tomorrow with Manning and Planning.  The RDU 
Base President spoke to the issues facing the closure of this base.  The issues are totally different 
since the loss of the RDU-LHR route.  A majority of Flight Attendants at this base are satisfied 
with going to Charlotte.  National President Hedrick has also attended meetings concerning the 
available flying at the subject satellite bases and has never been given that number.  She 
questioned where this information came from.  She feels the meeting tomorrow is important, 
especially concerning the available hours.  National President Hedrick acknowledged how hard 
the Base Presidents have advocated for their bases during this difficult time.   
 
National President Hedrick thanked all who have attended this meeting and is very pleased that 
the meeting had been held without having to ask attendees to leave at various times for 
confidential discussions.  She continued by saying that it is important that they attended and were 
able to observe what is happening and that the members know how the meeting was conducted.   
 
1545 Break – Meeting Taken Off the Record 
 
1656 Meeting Back On the Record 
 
Confidential discussions were held off the record regarding two agenda items.   
 
National President Hedrick thanked all for their hard work every single day for our Flight 
Attendants.  National President Hedrick continued by saying that she hoped at the next meeting, 
the Annual Convention, that there will be no masks.  She thanked all for being compliant with 
safety measures.  The location of the Annual Convention has not been determined.  The tentative 
date is within the second week of March as required by the Constitution.   
 
National President Hedrick acknowledged and thanked the Base Presidents from STL and RDU 
and thanked them for their hard work and dedication.  They were given a standing ovation by the 
Board of Directors.   
 
1659  Resolution #18 – Adjourn  
Maker: Black 
Second: Harris 
 
A motion to adjourn the meeting was unanimously agreed to by the Board of Directors. 
 
1659 MEETING ADJOURNED 


